9
83

MINUTES OF A MEETING OF FOXTON PARISH COUNCIL

HELD ON MONDAY, 5th JANUARY 2015 AT 7.45 p.m.

PRESENT
Dr Oakley, Dr Grindley, Mr Bore, Mr Barnes, Mr Elliott, Mr McCreery, Mrs Macintyre, Mrs McFadzean and Mr Sutton


County Councillor Susan van de Ven


District Councillor Deborah Roberts

IN ATTENDANCE
There were no members of the public present

APOLOGIES
None

Dr Oakley welcomed all to the meeting and wished them a Happy New Year

declarations of interest

Mrs Macintyre registered an interest in the Gladman planning application.

minutes of the previous meeting

Two amendments to mis-spellings were needed:

On page 67 under “Matters Arising” an “I” should be inserted, and on page 74 under “Police Liaison Report” an “A” should be inserted.

matters arising from the minutes

Action List

All actions had been completed except for contacting Balfour Beatty re making good after groundworks.  It was agreed that the clerk would contact the firm after councillors had given her details of complaints that had been received in connection with the changes made to lighting in the village.

Telephone Kiosk

Dr Oakley reported that total donations towards the re-siting of the kiosk now amounted to £500.  The latest donations included a cheque for £50 and £250 from the Foxton Gardens Association.

update re proposal for large-scale housing development off shepreth road

Dr Oakley said that, from the survey carried out to determine public opinion on the proposed development of up to 95 houses on land off Shepreth Road, it was shown that 96% of responding households were against the development.  The response rate was 50%.

The Planning Meeting to consider the application would be held on Tuesday, 6th January at 7.30pm in the Village Hall Meeting Room.  Dr van de Ven said that the county council had no money for infrastructure beyond that budgeted for the SCDC Local Plan currently with the Inspectorate.

Dr Grindley suggested that villages affected by proposals for large housing developments could club together to obtain the services of counsel qualified to test the validity of the assumption that the National Planning Framework takes priority over the existing Local Plan.  Mrs Roberts suggested that Philip Kratz be consulted on this.  Dr Grindley also said that ancient landscape with associated listed building would be affected by the proposed development for Foxton.

Dr van de Ven said that pressure on the shared public infrastructure between Foxton, Melbourn and Barrington should be stressed in the parish council’s response to the Gladman application.

It was agreed that Dr van de Ven would provide information on the Melbourn application and that Foxton parish council would contact Melbourn about testing the principal of which Plan should take precedence through the services of a top-flight barrister.

infrastructure report

Dr Oakley reported as follows:

Roads

Mike Cooper of the County Council Highways Department had inspected Fowlmere Road after the activities of Thriplow Farms and said it was the worst case of excessive mud on the road and verge destruction he had seen.  He had insisted that Thriplow Farms put right the damage to the verge and reinstate the grips (drainage points) at their expense.  He would be monitoring this work when it was carried out.

Mr Cooper was also going to see for himself the poor state of Caxton Lane and would initiate repairs to potholes.

Rail

There was nothing to report.

ACCESS to no. 2 the green

An e-mail had been received from Ms Borgal requesting the council to grant the owners of this property right of access across The Green to the garage as the right of access granted to the late Peter Lloyd had ceased at the time of his death.  The matter was discussed, and it was agreed that the council would grant right of access in perpetuity with a Deed of Easement drawn up by a solicitor.  It was thought that Mr Lloyd’s family should be asked if they would bear the solicitor’s fee.
reports from the working parties

FINANCE
Before giving details of the bank accounts, Mr Sutton outlined the proposed budget and precept for the financial year 2015-2016.  These had been circulated to councillors prior to the present meeting.  He said the figures were based on the current financial year with some exceptions:

1. The precise amount of expenses to be charged by the new Clerk was not certain as she was moving to Little Eversden.  Appropriate provision had been made.

2. The council’s Planning Consultant, Philip Kratz, had so far only provided us with his normal hourly rate.  His fee was likely to be calculated on how many hours he spends assisting the council in dealing with the Gladman planning application.  The estimated fee of £3,500 had been apportioned partly in the current financial year with the balance due in the next.

3. Provision of £3,500 for the first year costs of preparing the Neighbourhood Plan had been made.  Grants were available, but whether these would continue in the present economic climate remained to be seen. Mr Kratz, the council’s Planning Consultant, advised that the council should proceed with the Plan.

4. The skatepark payments represented the balance of sums due, namely the retention of £1,730 and the cost of rails at £600.  The fundraising group would endeavour to raise the cost of the rails.

5. The Lighting and Maintenance charge to be paid at the present meeting, in the amount of £815, would be increased by 6%.  Mr Richards, Cambridgeshire County Council Assets and Commissioning Manager, had advised this increase in a telephone discussion on 19 December.

6. Provision of £750 had been made for Election expenses.

Mr Sutton said that it was essential that the council maintained the level of its reserves at a time when it was dealing with the effects of the Gladman proposed development.

On that basis, Mr Sutton proposed that the council approve the Budget incorporating a proposed Precept of £27,000.00 for 2015/16.  Dr Oakley seconded the proposal and all were agreed.

Mr Sutton then gave details of the Barclays Bank Accounts as follows:

Deposit Account
£24,757.85

(This included interest for the period 8/9/14-7/12/14 of £2.37)

Current Account
£832.39

(This included donations of £50 and £100 to the skatepark and towards 

the re-siting of the telephone kiosk respectively.  It also included a refund 

of £68 from The Football Association via Foxton Football Club and

reimbursement for the new bench and its installation from the Ramblers

Association in the sum of £574.36.  A cheque for £12.32 had been paid

To Npower on 11/12/14)

10-day Notice Account
£23,116.03

(This included interest applied 1/1/15 of £22.07)

Mr Sutton proposed the following cheques for payment:

Foxton Village Hall (hire of Meeting Room 3rd and 17th November)
£31.00

Cambridgeshire ACRE (annual membership subscription)
£54.00

Cambridgeshire CC (street lighting energy charges 1/10/13-30/9/14)
£815.51

Unlimited Logos (1 No. “No Ball Games” sign)
£53.40

R McCreery (reimbursement for red defibrillator cabinet)
£630.00

D Salmons (Village Warden duties, December)
£180.00

J E Burns (salary, January)
£309.04

J E Burns (expenses November/December 2014)
£214.74

HM Revenue and Customs (tax on clerk’s salary for 3 months to 5th January)
£172.40

Dr Oakley seconded the proposal and all were agreed that these payments, totalling £2,460.09, should be made and that £1,680 be transferred from the Deposit Account to the Current Account.

RECREATION AND AMENITIES

Mr McCreery reported as follows:

1.
Recreation Ground

The sign for the Bowls Club fence has been received and would shortly be fixed by Mr Salmons.

The logs that had been left on the South side of the Recreation Ground had now been moved.

2.
Baron’s Lane

Replanting with some low shrubs and grass seed had yet to be scheduled.

3.
Defibrillator

This had not yet been received.  The cabinet was ordered and had now been delivered so that everything was ready to go as soon as the defibrillator arrived.

4.
Donation

A donation of £50 towards the upkeep of the Recreation Ground had been received from Dan Fisher, who used the Recreation Ground for some personal training classes in the summer.

5.
Sports Clubs

A meeting had been held yesterday with the Football Club and Dynamo Foxton.  Mrs Macintyre attended on behalf of the Parish Council.  The meeting reviewed the condition of the pitch and it was agreed that a further four matches for Dynamo Foxton would take place on the reduce-sized pitch.

The training area was being used twice a week by Dynamo Foxton and was in reasonable condition.  Foxton Football Club was now training in Royston.

The cricket practice net had not been put in to the compound and a reminder would be sent to the club.

6.
Vicarage Corner

The path had now been cleared.

planning committee report

The committee had met on 9th December and Dr Grindley reported as follows:

Application considered at the meeting:

South Cambridgeshire DC
Application No. S/2658/14/FL for the development of four one-bed, six two-bed and five three-bed affordable houses (15 dwellings) with associated external works and parking at land adjacent to Hill Farm, Fowlmere Road

Refusal recommended.

The Parish Council found the scheme and the house design very satisfactory as a whole.  It felt that the development had been sympathetically designed and would be an asset to the village.  However, there were some issues with the scheme from highways, road safety and practicality aspects that needed to be addressed and the council made the following comments:

“It is imperative that a footpath is provided from the development, along Fowlmere Road into the village down to Hillfield.  This will be a route to school for several children on the development, and it is unsafe to expect them to walk along the edge of the road at the entrance to the village.

The roadway should be built to an adoptable standard throughout the development.  Currently, the application proposes a private driveway section for plots 4-9, but it is impractical to expect residents of affordable housing to contribute towards repair costs of such a road. An adoptable road would also ensure that adequate street lighting would be provided throughout the development.

In addition, if the road was left as a private road, the owners of that part of the road could potentially open it up to developers as an access route for further development in the field behind the application area.

The window frames, soffits and fascias of all the dwellings should be UPVC rather than painted timber, for ease of future maintenance.

The hedge across the back (south west) of plot 10 should be extended to cross the end of the road, to ensure that the road ends before the edge of the development. This will ensure that it cannot be used as access for further development.

The parking space for plot 9 is not a very usable space as it stands, as there is very little room to manoeuvre a vehicle in and out of the space. The Parish Council feel that it would be more practical to move the parking spaces towards Fowlmere Road. (The end of these spaces, next to the parking places for plot 10, is currently marked as a bin collection point for plots 4-9, but this will no longer be necessary if the road is built to adoptable standard, so that space could be used for parking).

The plans for this development were originally discussed at a full Parish Council meeting in February, with Shuyler Newstead and Tony Welland in attendance, and some of these items were discussed and agreed on at the time. Unfortunately, since they have not been taken into account in the final application, the Parish Council is left with no option but to recommend refusal until these issues are resolved.

The Parish Council would also like an assurance that there should be no ‘Right to buy’ option on any of these houses, or we will soon end up with a situation where the houses are sold on at market value, and the Parish Council would be left looking for more land for affordable housing.”

Mrs Roberts had e-mailed SCDC officer Uzma Ali re FPC’s concerns about the lack of a footway and had been assured that it had been made clear that a footway would be required.

Planning Approvals

· Approval had been received for application S/1767/14/FL (Orchard Farm, Fowlmere Road, Foxton) for change of use of buildings from grain and seed storage to B8 vehicle storage with ancillary workshop and MOT bay. The committee noted that the council’s comments on the application seemed to have been noted in the conditions for acceptance.

· Approval had been received for application S/2362/14/FL (Shepreth Lakes, 1 Dunsbridge Turnpike, Shepreth) for a balcony over the existing porch.

Any Other Business

Dr Grindley reported on a Parish Council Planning Forum he had attended on December 8th at the SCDC office. The district council had spoken about their work on the Greater Cambridge City Deal, which, although they were working together with the City and County Councils on the two local plans for SCDC and the City, this work had not yet been granted the status of “joined up planning” by the government - hopefully that would occur next year.  The total combined housing allocation in the two plans would meet the required five-year housing supply, although SCDC on their own are 1,400 short.

With regard to the progress of the SCDC Local Plan, Dr Grindley said that it sounded, from a report by David Roberts, that the district council had already accepted that large-scale development would happen in certain villages to meet this shortfall, and Foxton (along with Melbourn and Papworth) were named.  Mr Roberts advised that consultations with the relevant landowners had already been concluded and that between them the proposed developments in these villages would deliver 900 dwellings of the 1,400 shortfall.

In response to a direct question, the district council also seemed to imply that there was to be no protection for villages under the existing Plan while the proposed new Plan was under examination – despite the fact that by law this ought to be the case.

Dr Grindley had requested that the parish councils should be advised of the outcome of these consultations and receive a copy of any SCDC report sent to the inspectorate.

The committee had held a further meeting on 22nd December.  As Dr Grindley did not attend, Mr Bore reported as follows:

Applications considered at the meeting:

Mr M Manning
Application No. S/2797/14/FL for single storey rear extension to replace existing conservatory at 65 Station Road

Approval recommended

Mr Edward Donnelly
Application No. S/2657/14/FL for rear two-storey extension, side two-storey extension and front garage extension at 1 St Laurence Road

Approval recommended

The parish council made the following comments about this application:

“The Parish Council has previously discussed a similar application for this property (S/1836/14/FL), which they felt was over-development of the site. This new application is an improvement on the original, in that there is much less bulk on the side of the building adjacent to the main road.

The Parish Council recommend approval, but would like to see some minor changes to the plans to reduce the visual impact on the street scene.  The plans show “Side Elevation AA”, the view from the main road, with three gable ends – the one on the right being from the proposed first floor extension, the one in the centre as an existing gable, and the one on the left being a new addition (presumably to match the other two gables).  However, the Parish Council would prefer the middle gable to be removed (as per the same elevation on the previous application, S/1836/14/FL) and this would also make the left-hand gable unnecessary.        They feel that this would reduce the perceived bulk in the view from the main road.”

Cemex UK Properties Ltd
Outline application S/2365/14/OL for the demolition of all existing buildings and structures, and redevelopment to provide up to 220 residential units, formal and informal open space including allotments, car parking for Barrington Primary School, new pedestrian and cycle links to Barrington village and Foxton Station, and associated works – details of vehicular site access arrangements are submitted for approval, with all other matters (layout, scale appearance and landscaping) reserved for future approval, at former Cemex Cement Works, Barrington

Refusal recommended

The parish council made the following comments about this application:

“The Parish Council recommend refusal of this application.  It is outside the SCDC Local Plan, and is ill timed because it has been submitted prior to the new Local Plan being approved and published.

A development of this scale will adversely affect the beautiful historic rural village of Barrington, and will cause a conflict with local infrastructure (traffic, sewage, etc), especially when considered along with other development proposed for the area.  The additional traffic will have an impact on surrounding villages (particularly Haslingfield and Shepreth) and Foxton will be affected by the increase in traffic on Barrington Road and Cambridge Road.

Foxton is also directly affected by the pedestrian and cycle access to Foxton station, of which there is no detail in the submitted plans.”

----------

The council had received the very lengthy outline planning application from Gladman Developments Ltd (S/2822/14/OL), which would be considered at a meeting of the Planning Committee on 6th January in the Village Hall Meeting Room at 7.30pm.

county councillor’s report

1.
Foxton Level Crossing
Dr van de Ven said that she had reminded the County Council team to chase up Network Rail on things generally.

2.
Community Transport

Dr van de Ven had proposed a motion asking for joined-up thinking with health and adult social care and this was passed unanimously; she hoped therefore to see a stronger case being made for funding for local schemes, including the Foxton Car Scheme.

3.
County Council response to applications for large-scale development and necessary sustainable transport links
A motion on this matter was successfully proposed and voted through.  This meant that, in the absence of appropriate sustainable transport links to support a proposed new development, County Council support should not be given.  Dr van de Ven said that this strengthened existing National Planning Policy guidance on sustainable development.
4.
Cross-party system

Dr van de Ven said that the cross-party system was working very well: debates were less polarized and more constructive, and a great deal of common sense consensus was being achieved, which wouldn’t have been seen previously.

5.
Station shelter

The inadequacy of the Cambridge-bound shelter had been raised at GTR who would be aiming to add a second full shelter.  The waiting room was to be redecorated though it had been suggested that MAYD (Melbourn Area youth Development) could take part.

6.
Draft Transport Delivery Plan

This would be voted on this month and referred to

1. Surface dressing for Station Road

2. Harston-Foxton cycle path upgrade

district councillor’s report

Mrs Roberts said that the hedge at Hillfield would be cut but that only one cut per year was scheduled.  She would chase the matter up with officers as one resident had already had an accident due to the overgrown hedge.

police liaison report

Mr Barnes reported as follows:

High Street
One case of criminal damage and arson under investigation


One Public Order case being investigated, but police unable to prosecute suspect


Two cases of violence against the person currently under investigation

Cases over Christmas and the New Year

Edis Way
Attempted car theft under investigation

West Hill Road
Burglary under investigation

Mr Barnes said that the South Cambridgeshire Neighbourhood team had started “Operation Oaklands” – a rolling campaign to reduce domestic burglary and shed burglary throughout the district.  The team would concentrate on one village or town each week, with uniform officers offering residents advice, property coding kits at a special price and shed and window alarms at cost price.

recreation ground trust report

There was nothing to report other that that the Trust had met on 1st December 2014.

correspondence

The clerk gave deals of correspondence received since the last meeting as follows:

1)
Local Council Review, Winter 2014, including articles on getting people to stand for next year’s election and use of Sustainable Communities Act to improve an area.
2)
Various e-mails from CAPALC, Ms Ilott (re Gladman proposals) and others.

visitors’ questions

None.

any other business

Dr Oakley said that a notice had been placed in “The Laurentian” inviting residents who might be interested in being nominated as prospective councillors at the forthcoming local election to attend a meeting in the Village Hall on Saturday, 10th January between 3 and 5pm where they could meet with members of the current council.  Dr Oakley, Dr Grindley, Mrs McFadzean and Mr Sutton volunteered to attend.

Mr Bore raised the matter of visibility for motorists at Vicarage Corner.  There was a short discussion and councillors agreed to look at the site and assess what might be needed to be done to improve visibility.

Mr Barnes reported that the School Governors had appointed a new head, to replace Jenny Jones, to start at Easter.

Mrs McFadzean asked that the Planning Committee Minutes be circulated to other councillors so that they could keep abreast of what was happening with regard to the Gladman proposal.  Mrs Roberts suggested that the Gladman proposal be considered by the whole council at the forthcoming Planning Meeting on Tuesday, 6th January.

date and time of next meeting

It was confirmed that this would be held on Monday, 2nd February 2015 at 7.45pm in the Village Hall Meeting Room.

There being no further business, the meeting closed at 9.50 pm.

